
Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Public Hearings / Regular Meeting

July 12, 2007 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Public Hearings/Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, July 12, 2007.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilman Woody Faulk, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin, and Deputy Town Clerk Danielle Van Horn.

Absent:
Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz and Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson. 
Visitors:
Jeff Dietrich, Vic Shaw, and Linda Smosky.

With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of July 12, 2007 to order at 7:34 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Cureton delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Hearing – RA-40 to AR Map Amendments

· Mayor Becker explained that there are two public hearings on some zoning amendments: a map amendment involving four parcels of real property, which are proposed to be changed from zoning district RA-40 to a zoning district of AR; and a small text amendment to the ordinance which modifies procedures.

· Mayor Becker opened the public hearing on the proposed map amendment at 7:36 p.m.

· Jeff Dietrich – P. O. Box 1607, Monroe, North Carolina.  Mr. Dietrich stated that from the map the parcels that are going under review are to be reserved for industrial use.  On page 7 of the Mineral Springs Land Use Plan it calls for the concentration of light industrial development along Highway 75 as shown on the future land use map.  This is posted on the Mineral Springs website and taxpayer funds were used to commission this land use plan and to now change this property to AR zoning would not be consistent with the recommendations of the comprehensive plan adopted by this town council on October 12, 2006.  Mr. Dietrich asked if the property sounds more like a commercial site than a neighborhood.  Parkdale is our good neighbor; Parkdale is a business and thus the reason for light industrial zoning.  The town needs land set aside for business growth and job opportunity.  The land use plan provides for this.  Why would we want to be more restricted?  Are we the Town of Mineral Springs trying to send a message to business that we do not want you to invest in our community?  The growth of business is being restricted with the rezoning that is being proposed.  Please remember Parkdale is a business that provides salaries and benefits to area residents so that they can live in the Town of Mineral Springs.  Parkdale also pays its share of taxes.  Agriculture is a business and farming is my livelihood.  Why would we want to be more restrictive to business and growth as residents must have jobs to pay bills?  Rezoning is affecting us directly as well the future of my daughters.  All of my family loves animals and are thinking of a veterinarian business.  Our youngest has a passion for cooking and her interest might be a cooking school or a restaurant.  What is the future being built for our children here in Mineral Springs and possibly yours?  What is the future that is being built for other Mineral Springs kids?  Will they be able to find jobs or build houses next to their parents in the days to come based on the zoning proposals?  Just think, parents have worked hard to save money and buy land.  If they buy five acres and have three children, they can build a house and all the children would have the opportunity to build on the land beside them as gifts from the parents.  With the zoning changes, only one child would be able to do this.  The other children would not have this right.  Your job as town council members is a job in which you represent the residents of the Town of Mineral Springs.  Seventy-five percent of the landowners are opposed to this rezoning.  I think we state clearly that this proposal is not in our town’s best interest.  Mr. Countryman I seem to recall you having to say it is better to be a part of the solution and not part of the problem, and that you wish people would come and work on things instead of just airing their grievances.  I see by tonight’s agenda that there is an opening on the planning board and I would like to volunteer my time to serve on that board.

· Vic Shaw – 5115 Waxhaw Highway.  Mr. Shaw spoke on behalf of his daughter-in-law, Erin Shaw.  Mr. Shaw stated that his daughter-in-law did not ask for this R40 zoning nor have her neighbors.  The county looks at this R40 zoning as farming and one house per acre, which was before the incorporation.  I know the incorporation, meaning Mineral Springs, asked the Institute of Government of North Carolina, to help them with zoning and land use.  This is good but you got a law student’s opinion that did not know the reason your homes were on more than one acre of land.  The reason for that was sewage.  Mineral Springs has a sewer problem.  The land does not perk and now you want all of R40 land to have two acres or more per home.  Zoning will never be the answer to a sewer problem.  The county brought water to the area and that is needed.  Now, you need sewer and this is the incorporation’s job for your citizens.  Also, in most loan cases they look at an acre of land as ample space for a home.  The loan agencies frown if you have more than an acre because the average person can’t take care of it.  Our land will join industrial as Mr. Dietrich pointed out and also high density homes in the back of it.  I thought Mineral Springs was incorporated with a purpose to stop unused zoning, taxes, regulations on the people and their land.  Please, as council people of this area, look at this issue and vote no for this rezoning.  Let the land use be controlled as a county zoning and health department for R40 stands today. 

· Mayor Becker closed the public hearing on the proposed map amendments at 7:44 p.m. 

3.
Public Hearing – Text Amendments  
· Mayor Becker opened the public hearing on the proposed text amendment at 7:45 p.m.  Mayor Becker explained that the text amendment is a single sentence, which is being changed. Currently, either a text or map rezoning, if it is being originated by any party, was to be put on an application form.  The text has been changed with the recommendation of the planning board to not require that application if the planning board or a town official initiates that zoning.  Mayor Becker further explained that everything else still has to take place of course, the planning board process, the public hearings, but the application process would be eliminated.  Mayor Becker stated that there are no speakers signed up and he asked if there was anyone who would like to speak.  

· Mayor Becker closed the public hearing on the proposed text amendments at 7:46 p.m.

4.
Public Comments

· There were no public comments.  

5.
Approval of Town Council Minutes, Budget Amendments, and Monthly Reports

A.  April 12, 2007 Town Council Minutes

· Councilman Faulk made a motion to approve the April 12, 2007 minutes as written and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 
Nays: None

B. Budget Amendments
· Mayor Becker explained that there were two budget amendments within a budget amendment ordinance for the last year’s fiscal budget in the amount totaling $400; the purpose is for “wrap-ups” to move some money between accounts.   
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the budget amendment ordinance (O-2007-01) as presented and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 
Nays: None 

· The budget amendment ordinance is as follows:

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

 AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE BUDGET OF

THE TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2006-2007

O-2007-01

WHEREAS, NC G.S. 159-15 authorizes a municipal governing board to amend the annual budget ordinance at any time after the ordinance’s adoption;

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, the following:

SECTION 1. 
Appropriations and Amounts. Amendment #2006-04:

	INCREASE
	
	DECREASE
	

	Advertising
	$390
	Contingency
	$400

	Street Lighting
	  $10
	
	

	Total
	$400
	Total
	$400


SECTION 2. 
Effective Date. This ordinance is effective upon adoption.

ADOPTED this 12th day of July, 2007.  Witness my hand and official seal:










S/Frederick Becker III
 
  
Frederick Becker III, Mayor

Attest:



S/Vicky A Brooks


Vicky A. Brooks, Clerk

C. May 2007 Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the May 2007 tax collectors report as presented and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 
Nays: None 

D. May 2007 Finance Report
· Councilman Faulk made a motion to approve the April 2007 finance report as presented and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 
Nays: None 

6.
American Red Cross

· Mayor Becker explained that the council had approved funding for the American Red Cross based on a written presentation provided by Ms. Anne Tubaugh.  Ms. Tubaugh was not able to be here tonight.  

7.
Council on Aging 

· Ms. Linda Smosky of the Council on Aging thanked the mayor and council members for funding the agency again.  The Council on Aging receives approximately $14,000.00 of funding from municipalities, which helps to fund a part-time aide and that aide can help six folks stay in their home.  The aide can go out and do household chores, personal care, and respite.  The funding does affect a number of people.  Ms. Smosky informed the council that every year the Council on Aging gets funding from Duke Energy to supply fans to seniors sixty and over who do not have air conditioning; any resident in need of this may contact the Council on Aging.  In November of last year the council organized the first senior wellness expo in Union County, which was held at the Agriculture Services Center.  The goal, which was met, was to have at least 300 people attend.  A second expo will be held this year and they hope to have at least 400 people attend; the event will have a lot of demonstrations and screenings.  Information can be found on the website at www.coaunion.org and there is a regular column in the Union Neighbors section of the Charlotte Observer.   
8.
Consideration of Funding Turning Point    

· Mayor Becker explained that there was an oversight at last month’s discussion of non-profit funding.  Turning Point had been approved several months ago and last month the motion was made to fund all of the agencies at the level they were funded last year; however, Turning Point was not funded last year, so there was no dollar amount set.  Mayor Becker added that whether the council chooses to fund them at $500 or $1,000, the funds were still available in the budget with no amendments necessary.   
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to fund Turning Point at the $500.00 level initially and review it again next year and Councilman Faulk seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 
Nays: None 

9.
Consideration of Zoning Map Amendments

· Mayor Becker explained that the council has the protest petitions, as we have had before; the zoning administrator has certified that these are valid protest petitions, which will require a ¾ majority of the council to grant the map amendments.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the council has received a copy of the email that was sent by Parkdale, who is one of the signors of the protest petition.  He was unable to be here at the public hearing; however, Mayor Becker explained to him that the council would be willing to see something in writing.  The letter is as follows: Dear Mayor Becker, I enjoyed our conversation concerning the rezoning of our land.  As I conveyed to you, we do not support the motion.  We would prefer talking to the Planning and Zoning Board about creating an Industrial Zone for our property and others adjoining if they are suitable.  It would seem simpler for everyone involved to do this in one stage rather than have multiple rezoning.  As I stated, I would look forward to working with the staff, Board and Council to create something lasting for Mineral Springs.  Again, we have enjoyed our relationship with your town and hope for continued successful teamwork in the future. Sincerely, John Sarn, Vice President, Alliance Real Estate III.    

· Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks explained the map amendments to the council members and the public audience.  Ms. Brooks stated that the town had received public comments at the public hearing [on February 26, 2007] asking why we were leaving those properties RA-40, instead of rezoning them to AR.  This prompted the planning board to study the rezoning.  The planning board then recommended to the town council that it be consistent with the zoning around it and that the council consider rezoning that RA-40 property to AR until it is rezoned to LI, which is what is called for on our Land Use Plan.  In the interim, between somebody coming in and asking for this property to be rezoned to LI, the town wanted to protect the property and the property owners around it.  Mayor Becker commented that he didn’t think the ordinance would allow the council to do it, but if the town, at this time, wanted to zone these four tracts to LI, since it is on the Land Use Plan as LI and would be consistent, how would that affect residential property owners.  Would they have a problem continuing residential uses on that property if it were zoned industrial?  Ms. Brooks indicated that she would look in that matter and address it later.  Attorney Griffin added that it is a higher density, you can go up, but you can’t come down to anything less.  Councilman Faulk pointed out that this piece of land is in the Land Use Plan to become LI eventually.  One of the pieces of land that is being discussed regarding the rezoning is owned by one of chief industrial clients and they are protesting it.  Councilman Faulk believed that instead of rushing into changing the zoning just because there is a little bit of fear that someone is going to come in and develop this one acre per tract, the council should take their time to do a study and look at the town’s industrial sites; not just Parkdale, but the Shannon property on Hwy 75 near the railway as well.  Councilman Faulk explained that he had been involved with industrial development in this area for a lot of years and right now this county is 80/20 residential to business, tax wise, and this council is talking about possibly changing some more of the land on the tax situation that we are trying to fix in Union County.  Councilman Faulk commented that he really didn’t understand, as a councilman, the rush to do anything on this piece of land until it is studied and determined exactly what the town wants to do.  While he has heard some ideas about the protection, Councilman Faulk pointed out that with the water and sewer issues right now in Union County, he didn’t believe they needed to worry about it.  Councilman Faulk suggested that the council stop this thing right now and let the planning board study it out and decide exactly what is right for those tracts of land out there on both sides of Highway 75.
· Mayor Becker commented that he received the answer to his question to the Zoning Administrator and it supports one of the things Councilman Faulk was saying.  For example, if the council were to be hasty and rezone the property to LI it would not be a good thing for at least two of the tracts which have residences on them, because our zoning ordinances do not allow residences on property zoned LI.  Mayor Becker thought that is why the planning board has not recommended the LI zoning at this time; they did not want to impose a hardship on those landowners.  Councilman Faulk added that he believed this was just a knee jerk reaction.  The council knows his feelings and why he voted against the thing to begin with; there are no areas that were left where somebody that wants to put one house on one acre can build here in Mineral Springs right now with the rules we have, except around the downtown area.  Mayor Becker commented that he doesn’t think it is fair to say that we are going in the wrong direction in terms of the industrial/residential balance, because we are not in any way harming the industrial potential for this land by going to a lower density residential.  “We are actually helping, because if it develops residentially it would be fewer units so it would put less of that residential burden on the county”, Mayor Becker said.  This is not a zoning change that is designed to make it harder to go to industrial in the future.
· Councilman Faulk made a motion to turn down the rezoning at this point.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that she was curious as to why Parkdale was against it if they are industrial.  Why would they prefer a higher density?  Mayor Becker responded that Mr. Sarn [Parkdale] said that he just felt like a change is always problematic; this was his gut feeling.  Mayor Becker explained that he emphasized to Mr. Sarn that the Land Use Plan called for these properties to be industrial at some point in the future, including the back of Parkdale.   Mayor Becker emphasized to the council and the public that the proposed rezoning is not changing anything from industrial to residential.  Councilman Faulk expressed concerns that Parkdale might decide to go down the road to South Carolina or across the other side of Union County when it is time for an expansion.   “Parkdale is so important to our town”.  
· Councilman Countryman explained that his initial thought was that it was a good idea with the understanding that what we were about to do was to minimize the opportunity for that area to be misused.  “I am not sure I feel that way now”, Councilman Countryman further explained that after having talked to some other landowners on the landowners committee that he is involved with and then in further reviewing the fact that Parkdale is concerned.  The ultimate goal is for this to be light industrial and the likelihood (given comments about sewer availability, and what is required to convert this into a development) that someone could develop that property is far less than fifty percent in Councilman Countryman’s mind.  Councilman Countryman commented, based on what he read in Parkdale’s letter, that rather than go through a number of required administrative changes over time, the council should wait until a point where a decision is made on what the council intends it to be and it should be done all at once.  Councilman Countryman added that he was leaning a little more to that side and that he was willing to take the gamble.  “I am not really very much in favor of just doing it to do it and I don’t know that it is really going to benefit and it may create animosity with Parkdale”, Councilman Countryman said.  
· Councilwoman Coffey suggested tabling the issue so the council could do further research.  She stated that she didn’t understand the validity of some of the claims that had been made by speakers at the public hearing, and she wanted the opportunity to discuss these issues with the parties directly. Councilwoman Neill commented that she values Councilman Faulk and Countryman’s opinion, but she believes we need to be consistent with our zoning, vision plan and future land use plan.  Councilwoman Neill pointed out to anyone that was worried about losing property value that property has been bought and sold in this town after the rezoning went into affect from R-40 to AR.  For example, forty acres was just purchased on Waxhaw Indian Trail Road for $60,000.00 an acre.  The town has several developments underway with that type of zoning.  Councilwoman Neill felt that the town should be consistent with rezoning.  Councilman Countryman pointed out that there were five people on the council tonight; if someone seconds Councilman Faulk’s motion the council will have to vote; however, if no one seconds the motion then the motion dies.  There are then two options; someone can initiate a motion to delay this for thirty days or the council can proceed and the reality is that if the council proceeds it is going to fail, because there won’t be a ¾ vote.  It makes more sense to suggest that Councilman Faulk drop his motion; this is a way to demonstrate this council’s sincerity in doing what they are constantly accused of not doing, which is being concerned of the will of the people.  Councilman Faulk commented that he could not drop his motion; however, the mayor could call the motion dead for the lack of a second.  Mayor Becker declared the motion dead after hearing no second.  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to table the rezoning for thirty days to give opportunity for further research and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: Faulk 

9. Consideration of Zoning Ordinance Text Amendments

· Councilman Faulk made a motion to approve the text amendment as presented.  It is consistent with the town’s adopted comprehensive plan, the Town of Mineral Springs Land Use Plan adopted October 12, 2006 and the Vision Plan referenced and contained therein.  For the change of this section specifically the Land Use Plan recommends that the town establish a system of periodic review of the town ordinances to be sure that they are up to date and effective as possible.  The proposed text amendment is reasonable and advances the public interest and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Faulk and Neill

Nays:  None

11.
Town Hall Update

· Mayor Becker informed the council that the town closed on the town hall property on June 27, 2007.  The contract for revised asbestos abatement has been finalized by the clerk based on the amount the council agreed on several months ago.  The contract is being executed and the clerk will get it done as soon as possible. 

12.
Discussion of Town Hall Improvements

· Mayor Becker suggested a possible need to expand the building now that we have added duties and staff.  The council needs to give Ms. Brooks some guidance.  Councilman Faulk suggested that if the town got an architect, they are trained in this.  Councilwoman Coffey suggested that Ms. Brooks could get the initial information and contact some architects for bids.  Mayor Becker suggested starting with Larry Raley or Robbie Johnson.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to authorize Ms. Brooks to contact architects for initial information and pricing concerning the town hall improvements and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 
Nays: None 

13.
Consideration of Filling Vacant Seat on the Planning Board
· There was a consensus of the council to send out a mailing [postcard] to all residences concerning the vacant seat on the planning board.

14.
Other Business

· Councilman Faulk passed out his letter of resignation to the council and stated that what that letter says is that he will be resigning as of tonight and the letter explains it.  Councilman Faulk and his wife have decided to downsize.  Councilman Faulk pointed out that the second paragraph of the letter is the most important one, because he was hoping that his replacement would be elected versus appointed.  The council can seek advice from the town attorney.  Councilman Faulk believed that by him going ahead and resigning ninety days or more before the election that it would allow somebody else to file and run for his seat, so that the ones that elected him could elect his replacement.  This is why, even though he will still be living in Mineral Springs for at least a couple more months, this is going to allow his replacement to be elected not appointed, which is something that is very important to Councilman Faulk, because he feels that is how anybody should be elected.  Mayor Becker questioned whether to make this resignation effective would the council have to vote to accept.  Mr. Faulk responded no, because he did not ask for that; the letter is to inform them that his resignation with Town Council is effective today, July 12th, 2007.  Councilman Faulk really did not ask for the council to accept his resignation.  Mayor Becker commented that means the position is vacant and asked Attorney Griffin if that was correct; just so we are clear on that, because the council couldn’t take action if they needed to.  If the council doesn’t need to take action then the resignation can be effective today.  This does allow for that election process, which is the important part.  Mr. Griffin responded that in anticipation of this, because he heard some rumor that it might happen, he looked up the statute and it states “vacancy that occurs in an elective office of the city shall be filled by the appointment of the city council.  If the next regular city election is held more than ninety days after the vacancy occurred, the person appointed shall only serve until the elected successor takes office in December 2007”.  Councilman Countryman commented that based on what has happened in the past, the council is required to fill the vacancy.  Mayor Becker responded that was correct in the past case, because there was like 1½ to 2 years [before the next election].  Councilman Countryman further stated that he assumes based on what the attorney just read, that we are still under those statutes, and are required to fill the vacancy, but only until an official can be elected to begin serving in December of the election year, which would be this year.  Mayor Becker commented that we could leave that position vacant for this short time.  Attorney Bobby Griffin responded that the word “required” is not in the statute, it says the city council shall be filled by appointment and it does not say how long you have to take to fill that appointment.  Councilman Countryman stated that his point was that when we had a previous vacancy and we said we will just wait until election time, it became apparent very quickly that the state statute requires that we fill that and asked if he was correct in saying that?   Attorney Griffin responded that some towns have not filled, it says you shall, but as long as you are making a good faith effort perhaps to look around and not deliberately stall, but if you can’t find someone to fill that position then....  Councilman Countryman stated “but technically we are supposed to”.  Attorney Griffin responded yes, that is right.  Councilman Countryman pointed out that he just wanted a clear understanding, because his memory from last time was that he was in favor of electing someone and was told that the town actually can’t do that, the council had to appoint someone.  Mayor Becker explained that the difference was the time left on the term, which was approximately two years.  Attorney Griffin added that if Councilman Faulk had waited beyond the ninety-day period and it had been eighty-nine days when he announced his resignation, then the council would make the appointment for someone to serve the unexpired term.  Mayor Becker further added that if the council didn’t make an appointment for a year, then somebody in Raleigh could say that the town is in violation of the town charter.  Councilman Countryman commented so we have to look for someone like this, right.  Mayor Becker commented and then let the voter’s just vote the position in which is what we wanted.  Attorney Griffin commented that he checked with the State Board of Elections and was advised that this should be read tonight:  “filing for the unexpired term [this should be posted on the door], which expired November 2009 will be open immediately and will close on July 20, 2007 at twelve noon.  The location of the filing is at the Union County Board of Elections Office at 316 B East Windsor Street, Monroe, North Carolina, hours of filing is Monday – Friday from 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. except Friday, July 20th ending at twelve noon.”  The reason is that this has come after the volunteer opening and if there are no candidates near the end the State Board may revisit this and probably extend another week or so.  Mayor Becker stated that the Board of Elections’ position is that they formally will open the period for this specific position like that statement says.  Well that sounds like it is very well established and if we don’t find somebody between now and Election Day then it will have to be voted in.  Mayor Becker thanked Councilman Faulk for his long service, which includes his service on the planning board.  Councilman Faulk has actually served the town for quite a few years.  Councilman Faulk responded that this was not an easy decision; this is his wife Libby’s hometown and for them to decide to do this, the family is all for it, as it is a family decision.   “This is just a chance for us as we, well you see this gray up here, to make a few leisure changes and so it was the right thing to do at the right time and we just kind of got pushed into it in a good sort of way, but I would have done this a little differently if it didn’t come some quick, but then when I saw the law I said I need to go ahead and do this for you all because I want the people, because it’s the people who voted me in, and they are the ones that count”, Councilman Faulk said.

· Mayor Becker commented that he received a letter from the school board concerning a meeting about guidelines for school construction standards (county wide).  The letter requested that Mineral Springs send a representative and an elected official to attend this meeting.  Mayor Becker explained that he was not asking for a volunteer this evening, but he would like for it to be considered.  
· Ms. Brooks introduced the new Deputy Clerk, Danielle Van Horn, to the council.
15.
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Faulk seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:   Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

· The meeting was adjourned at 8:46 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, August 9, 2007 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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